Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Regular Meeting

January 13, 2005 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session in the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on January 13, 2005

Present:
Councilman Henry Blythe, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson and Town Attorney Bobby Griffin.

Absent:
Mayor Frederick Becker III and Mayor Pro Tem Alice Mabe. 

With a quorum present Town Clerk Vicky Brooks called the Regular Town Council Meeting of January 13, 2005 to order at 7:32 p.m. and explained that with the absence of Mayor Becker and Mayor Pro Tem Mabe she would preside over the meeting while the council elected from its members present a temporary chairman to preside over this meeting in accordance with N.C. G.S. 160A-70.     

Councilwoman Critz nominated Councilman Countryman because he was the last Mayor Pro Tem and never had the opportunity to preside over a meeting; Councilwoman Critz had asked Councilman Countryman’s permission prior to her nomination and received a positive response.  Councilman Blythe seconded the nomination.  The council voted unanimously that Councilman Countryman would preside over this meeting.

Councilman Countryman called the meeting to order at 7:33 p.m. 

1.
Opening 
· Jimmy Critz provided the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Comments 

· Mr. Charlie Bowden – 6409 Pleasant Grove Road.  Mr. Bowden commented that the December minutes did not accurately reflect his comments under the public comments section and felt the minutes had been changed prior to council approval.   Mr. Bowden referred to last month’s discussion of the Board of Adjustment members whose terms had expired in April of 2004 wondering why it had taken so long to address the problem and mentioned the closeness of Planning Board and Board of Adjustment members to the town council, which he believed was conflict of interest.  Mr. Bowden asked that the council consider making it a rule that no two members of a family could serve on town boards and that the council go out of their way to bring other people (large tract owners) in that represent the community as a whole.  Mr. Bowden noted the lack of public attendance at council meetings.  Mr. Bowden again asked the council to do background checks on employees and felt that if they were not done that each council member should explain to the public why they opted not to have them done.   Mr. Bowden commented that the only thing this town has done for the people of the community is zoning, which hasn’t really helped anybody; there is development going on all around us.  Mr. Bowden commented that though his land is not investment property currently it may become that way and the town does nothing to encourage or keep property owners from doing that.  Mr. Bowden brought up the legitimacy of the incorporation and the blood sport that was occurring in Mineral Springs that made the front page of the newspaper in referring to the kind of people that not having an open government encourages.  Mr. Bowden also commented on the council’s lack of response to citizen complaints and mentioned his past request about the rent on the town’s meeting place where the contract is not legal as he sees it; there has been no response from the council on that matter.  Mr. Bowden brought to the council’s attention that the Mineral Springs Fire Department has not been accountable to the public for any monies in a long time and referred to a couple situations where he believed that the fire department’s vehicles were being used inappropriately.                             

3.
Approval of the Minutes from December 9, 2004  

· Councilwoman Critz commented that she personally did see any discrepancies in the minutes but since there was an accusation; Councilwoman Critz asked Town Clerk Vicky Brooks if the minutes were written from the tape and if they were done alone.  Ms. Brooks responded with a yes to both questions.  Councilman Blythe commented that there were some words    (consideration of annexation) on page 36 of the minutes that were not discussed at the last meeting.  Council members Countryman, Cureton, and Neill noted that it had been discussed.  The council continued debate.  Councilman Blythe requested a copy of the tape from Ms. Brooks and Attorney Bobby Griffin advised the council that they could resolve the issue by voting on it, which would enable them to move on with other things.            

· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the December 9, 2004 minutes and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed carried as follows
Ayes: Critz, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 

Nays: Blythe 

4.
Tax Collector’s Report

· Libby Andrews-Henson presented the tax reports. There were no additional collections in December on the 1999 property taxes.  Total collected for 1999 is $25,485.46 with a balance due of $233.96.  A list of 1999 property taxes unpaid is included with the tax report.   

· There were no additional collections in December for the 2000 property taxes.  Total tax collected for 2000 is $34,100.20 with a balance due of $321.03.  A list of 2000 property taxes unpaid is included with the tax report.     

· There were no additional collections in December for the 2001 property taxes.  Total tax collected for 2001 is $36,342.44 with a balance due of $349.74.  A list of 2001 property taxes unpaid is included with the tax report.  

· There were no additional collections in December for the 2002 property taxes.  Total taxes collected for 2002 is $36,013.17 with a balance due of $963.56.  A list of 2002 property taxes unpaid is included with the tax report.

· There were no additional collections in December for the 2003 property taxes.  Total taxes collected for 2003 is $34,014.66 with a balance due of $828.90.  A list of 2003 property taxes unpaid is included with the tax report.   

· The 2003 annexation property tax report shows additional collections in December of $110.80 which was strictly tax.  Total collected is $535.79 with a balance due of $424.96.  A list of 2003 annexation property taxes unpaid is included with the tax report.

· The 2004 tax report shows additional collections in December of $14,455.74 of which $246.82 were adjustments, $243.03 were duplicate payments, and $3.79 was an over payment leaving the actual tax collected $14,208.92.  There were two releases in the amount of $12.99 and supplement taxes/discoveries in the amount of $16.07.  Total tax collected and released was $32,154.60 with a balance due of $10,074.31.  
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the tax collector’s report and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Blythe, Critz, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 

Nays: None

· Libby Andrews-Henson reported on releases for duplicate property tax refund requests that were included in the agenda packet: tax year 2003 in the amount of $18.00, and tax year 2004 in the amounts of $27.26 and $51.72.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the stated releases and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Blythe, Critz, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 

Nays: None

5.
Finance Officer’s Report
· Councilman Countryman commented that since the finance officer was not present, although a report was provided he wanted to make a motion to table this report until the next meeting and let Mayor Becker review it at that time and vote on it at that time and Councilman Blythe seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Blythe, Critz, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None

6.
Discussion of Involuntary Annexation of Property
· Councilman Countryman requested that Councilman Blythe lead the involuntary annexation discussion since he had opened the discussion.  Councilman Blythe made a motion that this item be extended to February since Mr. Becker is vitally interested in it and Councilwoman Critz seconded.   Councilwoman Critz noted that Mineral Springs should communicate with Wesley Chapel in considering the involuntary annexation.  Councilwoman Neill informed the council that she received a lot of information from Wesley Chapel who has filed a Consideration of Annexation for what was believed to be Silver Creek, Brookshire, New Town Estates; Wesley Springs is already in the Town of Wesley Chapel.  Councilman Blythe noted that that was all north of New Town and his discussion was all south of New Town; at the time (two or three months ago ) Councilman Blythe spoke with the mayor and a council member from Wesley Chapel, and they had implied that they were not interested in crossing New Town Road.  Councilman Blythe did not know whether or not Wesley Chapel had put in a Consideration of Annexation since that time, but if 60% of the property is not subdivided then it cannot legally be annexed.  The property in question is only approximately 46% subdivided.  Councilman Blythe added that they are building a lot of homes in Wesley Chapel and he believed that down deep they would like to have the property now.  Councilwoman Neill noted that Wesley Chapel is not interested in Oak Hill Plantation at this time because Oak Hill Plantation is more suited to Mineral Springs and the former mayor of Wesley Chapel was contacted by Mayor Becker who expressed Mineral Springs desire to annex it at some point; Oak Hill Plantation has not been included in Wesley Chapel’s Consideration of Annexation.  There was a question of whether or not Wesley Chapel had actually annexed Wesley Springs, which crosses New Town Road; Councilman Blythe will investigate.  Councilwoman Critz offered  that she agreed with Councilman Blythe’s concept in that Mineral Springs should be active in considering a future land use plan; the town council and planning board should work together to create such a desirable expectation and should be a little more aggressive and yet be ethically considerate of the neighboring towns.  Councilwoman Neill commented that the council should look at annexation from an ethical standpoint and ask themselves if this is to even out our borders or if this is a land grab for financial purposes.  Councilman Blythe responded that it is a land grab for financial purposes because that is what is happening to it; nothing has been done for this town in six years, we should start now.  Council continued discussion on involuntary annexation with some differences of opinion and considered what the legal ramifications of annexing high density developments could have on Mineral Springs in the future.  Councilwoman Neill is in favor of annexing areas that are in compliance with the zoning requirements of Mineral Springs and not high density residential.   
· Councilman Countryman reiterated the earlier motion by Councilman Blythe to table the discussion of involuntary annexation of property and called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes:  Blythe, Critz, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None
 7.
Planning Board Update
· Councilman Countryman noted the town council has been sent a copy of the rules of procedure adopted by the planning board on December 20th 2004 as a courtesy.  Council will advice the planning board on setting the initial member terms of one-, two-, and three-years.  Planning Board Chairman Bob Neill will be available to answer any questions.  Councilwoman Critz asked Chairman Neill if the planning board had not already assigned terms or if it was just discussed at an earlier time.  Chairman Neill responded that it might have been discussed but no action had been taken, which is why the planning board went through the document in front of the council; this document was from another municipality and was reviewed and changed by the planning board to fit needs of Mineral Springs.   The planning board felt that it was prudent for the council to decide which board should set the term limits since it is the council who appoints the planning board members.  Councilwoman Critz asked Attorney Bobby Griffin for advice on this item.  Mr. Griffin offered that the council had a lot of latitude; it is the council’s decision to make the appointments and set the terms, what procedure the council goes about in determining the terms is their decision entirely.  Chairman Neill offered that five of the members have been there since the beginning and went through the whole training process, one member has been there the next lengthiest, and three relatively new members have been there for a little over six months.  Councilwoman Critz felt that it would make more sense for the planning board to work with Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett in designating who is under which term because not only would they set it up but they could also make sure that that person indeed wants to serve another term and then report back to the council for approval.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion that the planning board work with Nadine to designate the term limits of the planning board and present it the council in February and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Blythe, Critz, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None
    8.
Other Business

· Councilman Blythe officially requested that Mayor Becker place two items on an upcoming agenda: (1) sewer for downtown Mineral Springs and (2) background checks.  Council briefly discussed background checks; would they be on city employees only or would they also be for elected officials.   Councilwoman Critz asked Attorney Bobby Griffin if elected officials were verified not to be convicted felons when registering to run for office; convicted felons may not hold public office.  Mr. Griffin explained that citizenship rights can be restored after a ten year period; however, if citizenship rights have not been restored a person cannot legally serve in public office.        
· Councilwoman Cureton commented that somebody needs to check the sewer over at Western Union Park; it is overflowing down at the hill where the septic thing is.  Councilman Blythe recommended that Councilwoman Cureton contact the people at the school board and ask them to run a four inch line like they did from Parkwood to Stonebridge which would be a simple solution.   Councilwoman Critz suggested contacting Environmental Health.  Councilman Blythe noted that that is one of (not necessarily this one issue) the reasons why he requested that it be put on the agenda; there is some federal money out there on a matching fund basis.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that the council consider getting additional information from Nadine Bennett at Centralina Council of Governments about these grants and what time and point to apply for them.  Councilman Blythe commented that the town could apply anytime, because the funds are there, especially for a school in a black community.  The council continued discussion on sewer; this item will be placed on an upcoming agenda for further discussion.    
· Councilwoman Critz noted that Mayor Becker had learned that Parkdale is expanding, which a real is blessing to have a thriving business in the community”.                       
9.
Adjournment

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Councilman Blythe seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Blythe, Critz, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 8:30 p.m.

· The next scheduled meeting is on February 10, 2005 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department at 7:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted by:

_______________________________

__________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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